


BEAR RIVER CITY COUNCIL
REGULAR MEETING
April 9, 2025
7:00 PM

ATTENDANCE:  Mayor Armstrong, Clerk Holmgren, Clerk Andreasen, Council Members Mecham, Anderson, R Holmgren, J Holmgren and Dallin.

VISITORS:  Curtis Christensen, Estelle Price, Tyona Price, and Deputy Lindstrom

ABSENT: None

WELCOME: Invocation by Council Member Dallin

OPENING CEREMONY:  Pledge of Allegiance 

DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  May 14, 2025

MINIUTES APPROVED:  Minutes from March 12, 2025 were reviewed by Mayor and Council Members.  Council Member J Holmgren motioned the minutes from March 12, 2025 be approved.  Council Member Anderson seconded the motion.  All voted in approval.

DEPUTY REPORT:    Deputy Lindstrom reviewed the monthly report with the Council.  Nothing big going on.  Box Elder County is still trying to figure out an animal shelter to be used for dogs that need to be detained.  The Mayor and Council Members asked if they could patrol around the park for kids on motorcycles.  Council Member Dallin also asked him to be mindful of kids that are traveling to a farm and irrigating.   Mayor Armstrong thanked him and other employees for their service.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  Estelle Price asked Council Member Dallin if it would be ok to auction off a DUP quilt at the 24th.  He said he would get with LeAnn and ask.  Estelle also asked why the town hasn’t had a newsletter post about people keeping their yards clean and vehicles not being left parked on the city right of way.  The Planning Commission had a post in the newsletter a year ago pertaining to this.  Clerk Holmgren will look into adding this to the newsletter.

EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT: Council Member Anderson thanked everyone who helped him with the Pre-Disaster Mitigation Plan.  We will try to add to it each year.  

CURTIS CHRISTENSEN ANIMAL COMPLAINT:  He has noticed people pasturing their animals in the burrow pit.  He believes this is not right.  He would like to see the town hire someone to enforce the rules.  He thanked the Mayor and Council for everything that they do.  He knows its not an easy job.

BUDGET – DISCUSS AND REVIEW:  Mayor and Council Members reviewed last years budget.  Clerk Holmgren and Andreasen are starting to work on this year’s budget.  Council Member Holmgren wants to make sure there is money set aside to fix the intersection on 6200 North.  Council Member Mecham is working with the electrician at the cemetery.  He will let the clerks know if he needs to add to the Cemetery Budget.  Clerks will add to the budget, the changes from the Capital Improvement Fund.

PLANNING COMMISSION RECOMMENDATIONS (2 OPTIONS) FOR YARD DESIGNATION:  The Planning Commission has submitted to the Council 2 options they have for yard designation.  The council liked the black, white and red plan, as opposed to the colored plan.  Council Member Mecham questioned why the Planning Commission chose the set back of 60 feet on the corner lots.  Council Member Mecham stated he thinks this is too big.  He would like to see the setback just be 30 feet and not the 20-foot set back (would like to see it be 3 feet) which indents in the property.  Council Member Anderson will take this to the Planning Commission Meeting next week for some clarity.  

PROPOSED AMENDMENTS TO THE LAND MANAGEMENT & DEVELOPMENT CODE:  1.25 changes take off Planning Commission and adds City Council.  Clerk Andreasen asked the Mayor and Council to read the paragraph on signs and let her know what they think.  Mayor Armstrong and others felt it was very confusing.  Council Member Mecham suggested taking out the words no and not, and then he felt like it made more sense.  3.11 the part that states “There shall be no advertising of said home occupation by window displays or signs,… will be removed.  The Council would like more clarity on 3.24.7 stating you can have a sign no more than 9 feet in size.  They would like a height limit.  3.19.add if it is not clear which set back applies the zoning administrator will make a determination.  And take out and replace with Development on corner lots shall have two front setbacks.  Set back requirements will need to have reference to the drawings.  These amendments and more in the future will need public hearings to be approved.  It was suggested to wait and have a public hearing when they were all finished.  Council Member Mecham stated he thinks we need to have a public hearing for the amendment in 1.25 before the rest are amended.  Council agreed.  There will be a public hearing for this next month.

IDENTIFY OR APPOINT FLOOD PLAIN ADMINISTRATOR (REVIEW DUTIES): Council Member Anderson stated he would like to be the Flood Plain Administrator.  Duties are included on the paperwork received.  Council Member Dallin motioned to appoint Council Member Anderson as the Flood Plain Administrator.  Council Member J Holmgren seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.

REVIEW AND APPROVE MWPP SURVEY 2025:  Council Members reviewed and approved the MWPP Survey 2025.  Council Member R Holmgren motioned to approve MWPP Survey 2025.  Council Member J Holmgren seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.

PLANNING COMMISSION MEMBER TO REPLACE VACANT SEAT:  There were two names suggested.  Mayor Armstrong will talk with Travis Hendrickson to see what he thinks.  She will then make some phone calls to fill the position.

REVIEW AND POSSIBLE APPROVAL OF BID FOR 1ST EAST DRAIN:  Council Members reviewed the bid from Val Kotter’s.  It was discussed this has been part of an ongoing job they have been doing for us for years.  Council Member Dallin approved the Bid for the 1st East Drain.  Council Member J Holmgren seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.

REVIEW AND POSSIBLE APPROVAL OF FARMER’S MARKET POLICY & SIGN-UP FORM:  Council Members and Mayor reviewed the Farmers Market Policy.  They liked it.  Clerk Andreasen asked if the Market Manager has the right to limit similar products to prevent over-saturation of certain good, could Bear River City Residents have priority over someone from out of town.  Tyona also stated that maybe vendors that have been with the Farmers Market for a while should also have priority.  She will update the policy.  Tyona also sent a sign-up form, but Clerk Holmgren missed this email.  She explained to the council what is on it.  It includes their name, email, phone number, what their organization is, and payment options.  She would like to accept Venmo or cash payments and then reimburse the City.   Mayor Armstrong stated she was good with that.  Council Member Anderson stated as long as she keeps good records, this is acceptable.  Council Member Dallin is checking into the SNAP (food stamps).  He received a message during the meeting about this.  Someone will reach out to him with the info to be able to take SNAP.  They also stated this is such a great idea to provide the SNAP program for the Farmers Market.  They will advertise throughout their SNAP program to let people know they can shop there.  This should bring in more customers.  Tyona stated that they will also bring in an educational booth for SNAP probably once a season.   Tyona has registered the Farmers Market with the state.  There is a $100 fee.  This will be a yearly charge.  They will also inspect the food market to make sure it is being run correctly.  Tyona will start advertising.  She won’t advertise the SNAP until we have more info.  Council Member Dallin motioned to approve the Farmer’s Market Policy and Sign-Up Form.  Council Member J Holmgren seconded the motion.  All voted in favor.

REVIEW AND APPROVE BILLS:  Council Members reviewed and initialed bills for their departments.  Clerk Holmgren stated she signed her payroll check and Council Member J Holmgren’s payroll check, because the Mayor was out of town.   Council Member R Holmgren motioned to approve paying the bills.  Council Member J Holmgren seconded the motion.  Those voting in favor Council Members Mecham, Anderson, R Holmgren, Dallin and J Holmgren.  

COMPLAINTS AND ACTIONS TAKEN:  There was a complaint from a resident about kids on motorcycles driving too fast around the park.  Also, stated they were riding inside the park.

DEPARTMENTS:  Fire Department:  Tyona has been cleaning up the Fire Station.  Getting rid of things they don’t need.  Their fridge isn’t working.  They were wondering if they could ask the community to see if someone has a used one, they could donate.  Council Member J Holmgren stated he has one they can have.  One of the EMT’s are leaving the Fire Station.  This leaves Tyona, Travis and Paul.  They are hoping to start recruiting more people soon.  

Irrigation:  Plans to start working on the intersection and ditch have come to a halt.  Grover’s called and said they had a bunch of employees quit and now they don’t have the personnel to do the job.  The pricing for the ditch is as follows:  $11,000 for Structure (boxes), $20,000 to install, $60/ft for intersection pipe, $80/ft for ditch pipe.  He has also ordered 300 feet of pipe.  Approximate total for this whole project will be $110,000.  The ditch would come to approximately $73,000.  Roads will help pay for the intersection.  This will probably get the ditch piped up to Dennis Peterson’s property.  Ditches are starting to be cleaned, so this is good.  Mayor Armstrong is arranging for a burn permit and people to burn ditches. 

Irrigation Shares:  We are working with Jay and auditing shares.  This is ongoing. 

Memorial Idea: Tyler Hansen sent Clerk Holmgren a message saying he thought it might be fun for the town to have a memorial for William Clayton Reese a P-51 Mustang fighter pilot.  He had named his plane Bear River Betsy.  Council Members were interested.

Ball Diamond:  Sod on the infield is dying.  Council Member Dallin suggested taking out the grass and put it all in dirt.  He feels like there is something wrong with the grass.  Council Member Anderson suggested having it tested.  Council Member Mecham stated he doesn’t think that’s a good idea, mostly because we don’t have someone specifically taking care of it and it would fill up with weeds and trees.  It would be a lot of upkeep.  

Easter Hunt:  This will be on April 19th at 10:00 am.  Youth Council will prepare for this on Thursday.

Easter Dance:  This will be held on Friday April 18th at the church.  The town will be in charge of this dance, but there will be a discussion about this for the future.

Park:  Alan Christensen is working on a lighting plan for the Park.

Planning Commission:  Council Member Anderson is going to the Planning Commission and recommend some additions and amendments to the Code that have been discussed recently.

ADJOURNMENT:  Council Member J Holmgren motioned to adjourn at 9:16 pm. Council Member R Holmgren seconded the motion; all voting was in the affirmative.

Minutes approved May 14, 2025.

											   ________________________________________________
							Megan Armstrong, Mayor 

Attest:

___________________________________________
Town Clerk or Deputy Clerk
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